
 

Annual General 

Meeting Reports 

2020 
 

 

 

Sharing God’s Love 

www.tciwh.org.uk 

  

http://www.tciwh.org.uk/


 2  

 

Contents 
 

Church Information ............................................................................... 3 

Ministry Report ........................................................................................ 4 

Finance Report ......................................................................................... 5 

Church Officer Reports ......................................................................... 6 

Administration and Communication .......................................... 11 

Church Groups ....................................................................................... 13 

Outreach ................................................................................................... 15 

Buildings and Halls ............................................................................. 18 

 

 

  



 3  

 

Church Information 
 

Name: The Church in Warden Hill (TCIWH) 
The Church in Warden Hill is a Local Ecumenical 
Partnership between the Anglican Church of St. 
Christopher’s and the United Reformed Church (URC) in 
Warden Hill. 
 

Address: The Church Office, St. Christopher’s Church, 3 Lincoln 
Avenue, Warden Hill, Cheltenham, GL51 3DD 
 

Email: office@tciwh.org.uk 
 

Telephone number: 01242 242831 
 

Website: www.tciwh.org.uk 
 

Vicar: 
 
Minister: 

Revd Gary Grady (C of E) 
 
Revd Iain McLaren (URC) from January 2021 

 
Readers: 

 
Roy McBane 
Pam Dainton 
Rachel Tarling 
 

Churchwardens: Peter Sands 
Richard Cypher 
 

Deputy Churchwarden: Richard Neale 
 

Elders: Carole Pennington 
Brian Miles 
Diana Miles 
Eileen Atwood 
Pat Hayward 
 

Treasurer: Daryl Burns 
 

Electoral Roll Officer: 
 

Margaret Meads 

Membership: The electoral roll at St. Christopher’s stands at 55. 
 
The Warden Hill URC has 11 members. 
 
There are 8 adherents, two of which are also on St. 
Christopher’s Electoral Roll. 
 

Code of Ministerial 
Practice 

No issues under the terms of the Code of Ministerial 
Practice have been reported during the past year. 
 

http://www.tciwh.org.uk/
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Ministry Report 

2020 has been an extraordinary year. We have lived amidst a global pandemic and mass 
trauma event, unknown in many of our lifetimes. Millions of lives have been lost and the 
number continues to rise; the economy, international relations, individual mental 
health, the pitter-patter of everyday life – nothing has been spared in the viral storm, 
including the Church. 

And yet we have adapted. 

We have worshipped on-line as a South Cheltenham Team. We have kept in touch in 
different ways and have worked out how to use new technologies. We have become 
experts at writing risk assessments and have kept the church open for prayer each 
week. We have worked with our local schools and hall users, and we have held our 
community in prayer. 

The church nationally has buried the dead, comforted the bereaved, fed the hungry and 
prayed for our nation. We have done this as human beings, living through the same 
crisis as everyone else; grieving, home-schooling, worrying, getting sick, shielding, 
isolating and weeping. 

In the midst of this, we have welcomed Revd Jacqueline Henson and her family to the 
team, where she has begun her curacy – what a way to start such a momentous change 
in your life journey! 

So, as we reflect on a year like no other, I want to thank you for your support, patience 
and endurance. 

Thank you for being there, for walking this path together, for digging deep, for finding 
moments of beauty and new ways to be in fellowship. There will inevitably be some of 
you who are feeling bruised, lonely, lost or afraid – if that’s you, reach out because we 
walk this path together and God never intended us to be alone. 

‘The light shines in the darkness, and the darkness did not overcome it.’ (John 1. 5) 

With hope on the horizon from the vaccine roll out, and the gradual lessening of 
restrictions, now is the time to look back and try to make sense of it all. To ask ourselves 
what God is calling us to do next? 

- What have we gained and want to keep? 

- What have we left behind and don’t actually want back? 

- What have we started doing, but need to stop? 

- What have we lost and need to bring back? 

- What new things should we do? 

- How do we use our resources more effectively? 

2021 could be a defining year in the life of The Church in Warden Hill, as we wrestle 
with these questions, welcome Revd Iain Mclaren as our new URC minister, and 
undertake a planned review of our ecumenical partnership. 

Thank you to all who have supported the life of TCIWH in 2020, and for how you show 
your love for God through what you do for others. 

Every blessing for 2021, God is with us. 

 

Revd Gary Grady, Team Vicar 
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Finance Report 
 
Statement of Finances 01/01/20 to 31/12/20 

 
Income 
 
Appeals  
Cards & Books  
Fees Received  
Giving : Donations  
Giving : Gift Aid Claims  
Giving : Open Plate  
Giving : Planned  
Grants  
Hall Lettings  
Interest Received  
Magazine Ads  
Magazine Sales  
Other Income  
Vodafone Rent  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

     £ 
 
875.65 
11.00 
1382.00 
2670.00 
8566.59 
697.34 
21612.58 
2654.85 
19241.50 
90.80 
159.00 
415.00 
1337.82 
8000.00 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Expenditure 
 
Admin : Hospitality  
Admin : Phone Copier Internet  
Admin : Stationery & Printing  
Charities : Mission / Relief  
Charities : Secular  
Fees Paid  
Levies : M&M Levy  
Levies : Parish Share  
Levies : URCiC Levy  
Maintenance : Furnishings & Equipment  
Maintenance : Repairs & Replacements  
Maintenance : Sundry supplies  
Ministry : Children's Ministry  
Ministry : Clergy Expenses  
Running Costs : Cleaning  
Running Costs : Gardening  
Running Costs : Gas & Elec  
Running Costs : Insurance  
Running Costs : Subs & Licences  
Upkeep of Services : Music & Books  
Upkeep of Services : Supplies  
Wages : Administrator  
Wages : Cleaner  
Wages : Honoraria & Gifts  
Wages : Organist 

     £ 
 
467.11 
1997.78 
371.12 
2729.65 
2146.00 
211.00 
5888.00 
22752.00 
2250.00 
6374.45 
4005.36 
599.84 
2803.35 
979.88 
461.64 
35.00 
7453.38 
2210.28 
892.41 
17.96 
304.26 
1951.07 
7268.89 
860.50 
2004.00 
 

Total Income £67,714.13 Total Expenditure £77,034.93 
 
 
Funds 
 
Bell  
General  
Legacies  
Missions  
Organ  
URC  Roof  
URC50  
 

 
 
 
 
1555.76 
16358.06 
1371.84 
0.00 
4591.55 
20000.00 
111.80 
 

 
 
Balance 
 
Income over Expenditure 2020 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Balance at 31/12/19 
 

 
 
 
 
£-9320.80 
 
 
 
 
 
 
£53,309.81 
 

Total Funds £43,989.01 Balance at 31/12/20  £43,989.01 
 
 
 

 
Daryl Burns, Treasurer for TCIWH 
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Church Officer Reports 

#ÈÕÒÃÈ 7ÁÒÄÅÎÓȭ 2ÅÐÏÒÔ 

Despite the various coronavirus restrictions and lockdowns, St Christopher’s church 
and halls have continued to be used all through the year, with Playgroup using the halls 
complex for key worker and vulnerable children, services in church on-line throughout 
and in person when permitted and in accordance with coronavirus safety risk 
assessments. 

The maintenance team has been pleased not to have been so busy this year as last. 
Whilst general maintenance has continued, including our regular fire appliance, 
electrical safety and lightning conductor checks and general minor repairs, the planned 
completion of refurbishment of the halls had to be put on hold. Special thanks must be 
extended to all those who were able to volunteer in these circumstances to enable this 
to happen. 

We were delighted to have Iain McLaren appointed as our new URC minister to serve us, 
St Andrew’s and Prestbury URC. We look forward to the upcoming review of our Local 
Ecumenical Partnership as well as our local review of our services, activities and 
resources, to build a sure foundation for a vibrant, missional church reaching out into 
our community. 

Peter Sands 

2ÅÁÄÅÒÓȭ 2ÅÐÏÒÔ 

This year has been as different for the Readers as for everyone else, and somewhat of a 
sabbatical!  

In the brief period between lockdowns, we have enjoyed contributing to the 
worshipping life of the Church, in leading a few services and preaching. We have 
polished our Zoom proficiency in various meetings and also in particular the Mothers’ 
Union (for Pam).  Pam has also contributed to Grapevine and Rachel has soldiered on as 
a Key Worker. 

For the rest of the time, we have joined the rest of the church community in its ongoing 
mission:  encouraging one another in online worship, and praying privately for one 
another and the world; in supporting and helping our neighbours and bubbles, shining a 
light for our local communities and sharing the hope of Christ where we can; being 
God’s people in the scattered places where he has called us to be.  We look forward to 
the time when we can gather again to encourage one another in person in this ongoing 
calling! 

Rachel Tarling on behalf of the Readers of TCIWH 

Cheltenham United Reformed Church - Church Council 

The council of the CURC is the management team that deals on behalf of the elders with 
the majority of church business.    It is authorised by the united elders meeting to plan, 
discuss and take action on behalf of the CURC and oversees the Ministry and finance. It 
should meet twice a year but other than the Ministry there has been little business to 
discuss.  This year it has met to arrange an interview and preaching with a view service 
for a potential minister and as we now know we decided to invite Revd Iain McLaren to 
be our minister. 

Brian Miles 
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Cheltenham United Reformed Church - Ministers Support Group 

This small group meet about once a month to discuss with and support the minister, in 
any way that they wish.  We have continued to meet regularly even though we have 
been without a minister this last year.  It is a sub-committee of the council and is a 
hands-on group that deal with day-to-day events and problems.   It is a relaxed meeting 
where we try to understand each other’s churches problems and share both good and 
difficult news.  Events are discussed with the aim of ensuring that there are no 
conflicting dates, especially at Christmas and Easter time.   It regularly reports back to 
elders meetings. 

Brian Miles 

Gloucester Area URC 

A representative and the minister from each URC church in the county meet together 
three times a year and are joined by the church secretaries once a year to discuss items 
of interest applicable to all the local URC and LEP churches.   We continue to discuss 
deployment of URC ministers in the area and it would appear that we in the 
Gloucestershire area will in future have to manage with less full time ministers.  There 
is a suggestion that our Cheltenham group could be expanded to include another small 
church.  The venue for the meetings is moved around the district and the times vary to 
enable attendance from all churches most of the time.      

Brian Miles 

Profile Committee 

In the United Reformed Church it is the procedure when a vacancy exists (after Maz left) 
to form a Profile Committee to set out in a document the position of the local church and 
what it requires from a prospective minister. The committee has now completed its task 
and as a result we now have Revd. Iain McLaren in post. The committee is now 
disbanded. 

Brian Miles 

West Midlands Synod ɀ URC 

The United Reformed Church nationally is split into twelve areas known as Synods.   We 
are in the West Midland Synod, it meets twice a year and rotates the venue around the 
area covered by the synod.    Like a lot of other gatherings this year the Synod has met 
by Zoom.  A range of topics have been discussed this last year including routine subjects 
and controversial ones including deployment of ministers.  Reports and minutes of past 
meetings are available if anyone wishes to read them.   

Brian Miles 

Gift Aid 

Once again we are pleased to report that Gift Aiding our collections and other donations 
have continued this year.   We thank everyone who Gift Aids to the church.  It allows us 
to be able to reclaim tax paid on the giving and is additional funds for the church 
without too much effort on our part.   If you don’t Gift Aid at the moment and would like 
to, please speak to either Peter Sands or Brian Miles for more information.   All you have 
to do is complete and sign a form and we do the rest.    

Thank you for giving by Gift Aid – it really does make a difference.  In 2020 we were able 
to reclaim £6,894.96 of tax paid by our membership.  What a wonderful sum. 

Brian Miles and Peter Sands 
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Deanery Synod Report 

No Cheltenham Deanery Synod meetings were held during 2020 because of the Covid-
19 lockdown. Essential deanery business was maintained by the Standing Committee of 
which both Revd Gary Grady as Area Dean and me as Deanery Treasurer and Parish 
Share Secretary attend.  General Synod and Diocesan Synod meetings managed to 
continue via ‘Zoom’ during the year and reports of these have been circulated to our 
ECC members. Both Maureen McBane and I were re-elected to the Deanery Synod as 
part of the three members representing the Parish of St Philip & St. James Leckhampton 
with the Church in Warden Hill. 

Richard Neale 

South Cheltenham Team Report 

The South Cheltenham Team Council is the body that represents the The Church in 
Warden Hill, St. Peter’s Leckhampton, St. Philip and St. James Leckhampton, St. 
Stephen’s Tivoli, Emmanuel and Cheltenham Network Church. 

Our shared vision is: 

Our team will be joyful, prayerful and engaged with our communities.  We will 
be thriving, growing congregations reflecting a vivid mosaic of spirituality.  
Shaped by our communities and working together with our ecumenical 
partners, we will offer a prophetic, Kingdom challenge.  As a result, South 
Cheltenham will know itself to be loved and supported.  Intrigued by what we 
do, they will have a growing awareness of our team and our Churches as the 
spiritual hubs of inclusive communities. 

The past year has, like many things, been impacted by the pandemic. The Lent course, 
based on Paul Gooder’s book ‘The Joy of the Gospel’ was stopped after two meetings and 
did not recommence, and there was no Confirmation course/service in the team in 
2020. 

We did, however, come together to provide a weekly Sunday live-stream service for all 
churches, broadcasting Zoom onto Facebook, and making this available via our websites 
for those not on Social Media. This was initially led from clergy homes, but was later 
live-streamed from the church buildings once permitted. Using Zoom also allowed those 
not on-line to access the service via a telephone dial-in, so it was as inclusive as it could 
be given the circumstances. 

In addition, Morning Prayer was moved on-line and held every weekday morning at 
9am, being broadcast from clergy studies and then, later in the year as restrictions were 
lifted, from church buildings, with the service coming regularly from St. Christopher’s 
and St. Peter’s on a Tuesday and Thursday, respectively. This on-line community has 
grown in both fellowship and in numbers, to a point where upwards of 60-70 people 
regularly join each morning, to reflect on scripture and pray for one another; and many 
more connect with this service at a later time, so there is much to be encouraged about. 

It was a joy to welcome Revd Jacqueline Henson to the South Cheltenham Team this 
year. Jacqueline was ordained as a deacon in September 2020 and her ministry will be 
rooted at St. Peter’s and The Church in Warden Hill. Revd Eddie Carmichael was also 
ordained as a deacon in September 2020 and is doing his curacy at Emmanuel Church, 
where he has been based for a while. In addition Revd Sarah McDonald-Haden was 
licensed as the new Leader of Cheltenham Network Church (CNC). CNC meet at 
Bournside School and hold a Bishop’s Mission Order (BMO), which formally establishes 
them as a new worshipping community within the Cheltenham Deanery. It is hoped that 
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the South Cheltenham Team will continue to build on the excellent working relationship 
it has with CNC. 

The coming year holds a number of challenges for the Team as we adapt to life after the 
pandemic across all of the churches. This includes making decisions about ministerial 
resource at both St. Stephen’s and Emmanuel, the reopening of St. Philip and St. James 
as a Community Hub in the Bath Road, engagement with new housing and a new 
secondary school in St. Peter’s parish, and working through the outcome of the planned 
LEP Review here in Warden Hill. This will be a challenging year for all of our churches, 
and one full of change for the South Cheltenham Team. We have proven stronger when 
we work together, and will continue to look for opportunities to do this in 2021 as we 
move cautiously out of lockdown. 

Revd Gary Grady 

PCC 

The Church in Warden Hill (TCIWH) is the name of the Local Ecumenical Partnership 
(LEP) between the Anglican church of St. Christopher’s, Warden Hill, and the United 
Reformed Church (URC) in Warden Hill. St. Christopher’s is a part of the Parochial 
Church Council (PCC) of St. Philip and St. James, therefore canonical decisions made by 
the Ecumenical Church Council (ECC) of TCIWH and the Church Council of St. Philip and 
St. James need to be agreed at a PCC meeting. This is a legal requirement of the Church 
of England. 

The Parochial Church Council (PCC) of St Philip and St James with The Church in 
Warden Hill met four times during 2020, either on-line or in-person, one of these 
meetings being the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM) which was delayed from 
April until October due to the Coronavirus pandemic. 

Revd Gary Grady 

Health & Safety Report 

The Covid-19 lockdown created something of an hiatus during the year. However, a 
recommendation to reword the draft policy in favour of the Ecclesiastical Insurance 
template meant that careful checking of the exact wording via e mails was required. The 
policy’s draft appendices are being revised mainly because of the necessary lockdown 
risk assessments with Peter Sands drafting them so well. Grateful thanks also go to 
Church Administrator Liz Johnson for checking through and reformatting the 
documents.  The policy itself was to be presented to the ECC for formal approval early in 
2021. 

Richard Neale 

URC Vestry 

One of the responsibilities of the elder is to look after the preacher on a Sunday before, 
during and after the service and to ensure the church is ready for the service.    We refer 
to this as the ‘Vestry Elder’   Elders are appointed from amongst the URC membership 
and serve for a period of three years but this can be extended.  The elders at Warden 
Hill have now become integrated into the council of TCiWH and share pre-service 
preparation with the Church Wardens. 

Brian Miles 
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Safeguarding 

There have been no issues or concerns that needed to be reported. There are training 
modules at varying levels for certain roles within the church. These will be online but 
we are looking at other ways of delivering the training as some people do not have 
internet access or are uncomfortable doing such things online. Further communications 
will follow in 2021 to ensure we comply with our safeguarding obligations. 

Debbie Cypher 

Sacristan Report 

In 2020 St. Christopher's preparation of the Altar for Sunday and midweek services was 
carried out each week by Ann Johns and Roy McBane. Preparation requires that wine 
and water, wafers, chalices and ciborium are all in place, and that the appropriate altar 
frontal is in place according to the Church of England liturgical colours for the season. 
Also when necessary the materials for Baptism are in place, candles, certificates, water 
in the font etc. On those occasions when there was a URC communion celebrated then 
Diana Miles took responsibly for setting up the altar with elements for communion, 
including supplying a bread loaf. And Wine cups. Sacristans are also responsible for 
stocks of wafers, Bread, wine and oil for candles which must be monitored and 
purchased on a regular basis, together with other candles and aumbry lights. Our thanks 
to Margaret Meads and Bali who had washed and ironed the fine linen for the altar 
covering, ensuring they were ready for the great festivals. Thanks also to Maureen 
McBane and Margaret Meads who had between them ensured that the altar linen, 
purificators, corporals and napkins had been laundered and ironed. Although these 
services only took place in St. Christopher’s in the first few months of 2020 due to 
Covid19 when permitted the required elements etc. were in place. 

Roy McBane 

Lay Pastoral Team 

The year with a difference there were eight members of the pastoral team, but because 
the team members are often involved with peoples personal situations any report must 
be of a general nature. Members of the team, together with others of our congregation 
as good neighbours to many, have maintained contact both on an immediate and 
sometimes on a long term basis, .  This is a most important part of the churches 
outreach to the community where we seek to support and embrace people in Warden 
Hill and sometimes further afield. Whilst this has not been well documented and 
records are space this will be enhanced in the future.  Our thanks go to all those in 2020  

Roy McBane 
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Administration and Communication 

Church Administration 

I work in the church office at St Christopher’s, one morning per week. My role is 
primarily to support the ministers and life of the Church. I was placed on furlough at the 
end of March, due to the pandemic, and returned to work in August. Since then I have 
been supporting different groups administratively (Maintenance, Health & Safety, 
Lantern, Grapevine), helping them to record data, schedule appointments, format and 
print documents.   

Liz Johnson 

Lantern Report 

The Lantern was produced either in printed form or online 10 times during 2020. It is 
always available on the Church Website. We had 10 advertisers who support us. 
Approximately 120 Lantern Magazines were delivered, collected from the table each or 
emailed out when Church was closed due to the pandemic. This includes magazines 
being given to the other South Cheltenham Team churches and Cheltenham United 
Reform Churches. The Lantern is also sent to Revd Richard Atkins at BBC Radio 
Gloucestershire and to the British Library. 

Thank you to all those who deliver the Lantern or collect theirs from the table. Many 
thanks to everyone who has contributed articles, without your reports there would be 
no magazine! Please do keep sending me articles, poems, pictures etc. We can reproduce 
photos and look forward to receiving them with your reports. Thank you to Reg 
Hitchings, Tony Poulter and Ann Johns who do the printing and bundling. Towards the 
end of 2020 Liz Johnson, our administrator, has started printing the magazine for us at 
St Peter’s. 

Alison Neale 

Grapevine 

The Grapevine is the weekly publication produced and supplied to as many people as 
we can get it to.  During normal times it is issued as a leaflet (hard copy) and during 
lockdown it is issued as an online publication.  Its purpose is to communicate 
information including details of church services, bible readings, events, personal 
information, prayer suggestions and celebration details. Several people are involved as 
a team in the production. 

Brian Miles 

In Touch 

In Touch was the monthly magazine of the Cheltenham URC but it also included 
information and articles about The Church in Warden Hill.   It is now published only two 
or three times a year with copies available at Warden Hill if you would like to read it.   
Its role is now one of an information publication mainly for visitors.  Janet Kemp is the 
editor.   

Brian Miles 
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-ÉÎÕÔÅÓ 3ÅÃÒÅÔÁÒÙȭÓ 2ÅÐÏÒÔ 

2020 was more interesting than usual. Three normal meetings early on in the year were 
duly recorded.  The Covid-19 lockdown with on-line ‘Zoom’ meetings meant more 
careful checking with draft notes than would be usual. Minutes of meetings are 
produced for the record and information. They are circulated for approval by those in 
attendance at meetings. Rolly Forster stepped down as Minutes Secretary during the 
year and her effectiveness in producing so many meeting minutes over the years is 
something the church is really grateful for. Following on from the delayed Annual 
Church Meeting I inherited the role. 

Richard Neale 

Agenda Clerk 

The setting of agendas continues in collaboration with the respective meeting chairman.  
With On-line ‘Zoom’ arrangements being made by Revd Gary Grady this has enabled 
those attending to log on. 

Richard Neale 
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Church Groups 

Bellringing 

The Coronavirus Pandemic had an effect on bell ringing, like every other walk of life. For 
the majority of the time we practice our 'Art' in Churches and when these closed we all 
stopped ringing and were given no clue as to the length of time we were going to be 
unable to ring. Like many 'hobbies' there were a number of initiatives to keep people 
meeting and ringing. The use of a computer 'Ringing Room' developed very quickly and 
although it isn't everyone's cup of tea it certainly has kept many of our band 'ringing' 
together weekly and actually its a very useful training aid which I am sure we will 
continue to use in the future, when we can return to full ringing.   

Additionally in Warden Hill, as soon as the 'Rule of Six' meeting came into existence the 
development of our mini-ring (seen at many a Church/School open day) into a 'socially-
distanced' ring allowed us to ring outdoors, including for Church services.  When 
churches re-opened in late July the Rule of 6 was allowed indoors and subject to being 
able to socially-distance church bells could again be rung. At Warden Hill, because of the 
light nature of the bells and the vastness of the ringing chamber (upper room) with 
some alterations we were able to ring all six bells (our full compliment), one of only 2 
churches on the UK mainland able to do so.  

With the weather deteriorating meeting outside with the mini-ring soon became 
impractical and we were fortunate enough to be able to use the Church space at the URC 
Centre for our ringing. 

Reg Hitchings 

Flower Guild 

A very strange year, due to pandemic. 

The first lock down started in Lent so fortunately there were no flower arrangements in 
church. When the church opened for private prayer, artificial flowers were arranged 
one in Sanctuary, entrance hall and a candle ring. These have been maintained and 
changed for Claire’s wedding, for Harvest and Christmas. Also, for the services being live 
streamed. 

Dorothy Austin 

-ÏÔÈÅÒÓȭ 5ÎÉÏÎ ɀ 3Ô #ÈÒÉÓÔÏÐÈÅÒȭÓ "ÒÁÎÃÈ 

2020 turned out to be the year of the "twos".  We were able to hold two Tuesday 
afternoon meetings - our New Year Party; and a talk by two of our members who had 
been to the Holy Land on a national MU pilgrimage in 2019.  The Corporate Eucharists 
in January and February took place.  Alison Neale arranged two meetings (summer and 
autumn) for members who were able to Zoom, when we caught up with each other’s 
news. 

We have kept up to date with information etc. by forwarding regular Diocesan and 
Branch letters - fortunately most members have email access, which has kept the 
printing and postage bill down! 

The Rev. Gary welcomed two members to the Branch - the Rev. Jacqueline and David 
Henson - during the Harvest service at the end of September when we were back in 
Church.  The service went out on-line as part of South Cheltenham Team's rota of live-
streamed Sunday services.  Cirencester Branch's loss is our gain! 
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St. Christopher's is one of only two Branches in Cheltenham, and has members who 
come from all over the town. The Mothers' Union is open to all - and worldwide is the 
largest charity organisation of its kind, with over 4 million members, some of whom live 
in the trouble-spots of the world like Myanmar (Burma), Iraq and Nigeria.  All members 
are regularly prayed for as part of the MU Wave of Prayer and our Gloucester Diocese is 
specially linked to Khartoum in Sudan, Dar es Salaam in Tanzania, Bari & Ilesa in Nigeria 
and Durgapur in India. 

We may not have been able to meet properly during the pandemic, or provide 
hospitality to groups visiting the Church to see the windows, but we have done our best 
to keep in touch and up to date. 

Pam Dainton – Acting Branch Leader 

Altar Servers 

As in previous years the three Readers together with Ann Johns and Charlotte Smith 
have acted as servers   

Acting as Altar Servers is an important part of the worship in our church and ensures 
that the elements are taken to the Altar at the appropriate time and that the presiding 
minister is assisted with the arrangement of the Chalices, Patens and Ciborium on the 
Altar, also that the offertory of both cash and food bank items are received and blessed. 
This altered considerably in 2020 as fewer services were conducted with the 
congregation present and when it did happen the offertory was not brought forward but 
was still blessed by the president. 

Roy McBane 

Welcomers 

Unfortunately due to the lockdowns and decisions to stay with online worship the 
Welcomers have, for the most part, been ‘stood down’ for 2020. However, when we 
were able to open for services, in the midst of the pandemic, the Welcomers proved 
crucial as in addition to the usual welcoming face of the church they had the additional 
task of trying to keep everyone safe due to the need to follow appropriate safety 
guidelines and rules in terms of maintaining social distancing amongst the 
congregation, ensure hygiene standards were adhered to and names taken in case of 
need by the track and trace services. Due to the need to self isolate or shield many of our 
normal Welcomers were unable to offer their services, which was perfectly 
understandable. I would like to extend my heartfelt thanks to all of those who were able 
to carry out this role without whom we would not have been able to open at all. 

Richard Cypher 

Environmental Matters 

Apart from receiving monthly newsletters from A Rocha UK, the only other matter was 
the proposal to support the Stroud Valleys Project by collecting certain plastic items, e.g. 
used toothpaste tubes and toothbrushes by having a collection box for the purpose at St 
Christopher’s. With the immediate closure of church for the first lockdown the proposal 
was put on hold.  Thanks go to Sarah Shaw for her research into the proposal. 

Richard Neale 

Music 

No reports were received from the Choir or Music Group for 2020. 
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Outreach 

Messy Church 

It will be nearly a year since we last met as a group but Charlotte Smith created a 
Facebook page so that we could provide a degree of online offerings. Debbie Cypher has 
been creating and posting the theme and associated activities so that families can do 
them at home with such ideas being sourced from the messy church magazine. 

Debbie Cypher 

Open The Book 

The team went into Warden Hill Infants School at the beginning of the year before 
lockdown and was given a warm welcome.  A range of bible stories were told and acted 
out, with the team dressing up and using a variety of props.  Some children dressed up 
and took part with us.  We look forward to going back into school when it is allowed. 

Diana Miles on behalf of the Open the Book team 

Little Shepherds 

As of the commencement of the pandemic, Little Shepherds has had to close, along with 
most of the other activities, so nothing to report for this year. 

Tony Poulter 

South Cheltenham Churches Youth Project Report 

The beginning of the year saw a successful continuation of the Hot Chocolate Church 
mornings at Bath Road. Additionally, several young people from the South Cheltenham 
churches joined the weekend away run by Youth for Christ Gloucestershire in February. 
The young people enjoyed the time away, reflecting on God and socialising with other 
young Christians. Should the weekend be held again in the future, Hanna recommends 
the young people attend this. 

Before the lockdown in March, Hanna was able to deliver survival kits to most young 
people from across the South Cheltenham Churches and CNC. The evening groups, Rock 
Solid and NextGen, continued to run on Zoom until the end of the school year. Sessions 
went back to in-person, whenever this was possible, and smoothly transitioned back to 
Zoom once required to do so. Young people from the South Cheltenham Churches have 
been encouraged to join the main services online. Cheltenham Network Church has 
recently started a monthly digital catch-up after the service. 

Despite the difficulties arising from the global pandemic, youth work has been able to 
continue throughout 2020 with the only change of Hot Chocolate Church not being able 
to run. 

Rock Solid was able to welcome two new members during the first and second 
lockdown. Kay Edwards has been the co-leader throughout the year, this minimised the 
risk for in-person meetings and gave the group a sense of stability. All of the young 
people in this group have adapted very well to online youth work and easily transition 
back into in-person meetings too. Overall the group sees a regular attendance of 10 
young people. 

NextGen ran weekly to provide entertainment for the older youth during the spring 
term and went back to every other week in the summer term. With the beginning of the 
new academic year, several young people from NextGen have felt unable to join the 
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online sessions, as they already spend so much time on screen for their school work. All 
members prefer In-person sessions; however, online Bible studies and game nights 
were still happily attended. Due to these circumstances, the attendance numbers can 
vary. Tamsyn Jenkins has taken on the role of co-leader for this group. 

Hanna Stürcken (Youth Worker) 

Community Film Shows 

We started the year fine and showed just a few films until the lockdown hit us.  We 
managed to get the new projecting equipment installed and used it before lockdown. 
When we restart the shows we will continue with a variety of films each month as 
current as we can.  The attendance numbers in January and February ranged from thirty 
up to about sixty for the more popular films and we continued to provide refreshments 
that were appreciated.     

We will still need help in staging the film shows, both on the day of the show in setting 
up and  in advance for choosing the film and arranging the necessary publicity both in 
the churches, in the magazines and with flyers.  If you are interested in helping please 
see me any time. 

Brian Miles 

Bible Study Group 

Due to Covid, the Bible study group has not met for the past year. As not all members 
were able to join in via other virtual means such as Zoom (and with the extra pressures 
that the pandemic was putting on some attendees), we felt it right to take a break until it 
was safe to meet again in person. Sadly, we have lost one member during this time and 
would like to pay tribute to Doreen Jewel. 

Tamsyn Jenkins 

Craft Group 

Prior to Covid, the craft group had been meeting in the local cafe every week with 
attendance fluctuating between 3 – 8 people. However due to restrictions, the group 
had to cease meeting in person.  

This raised the question, should the group continue during the pandemic or take a 
break like so many other church groups have had to do during this time.  

After some theological reflection, it was decided that the group should continue online. 
This meant that the routine; and regular contact and support was maintained at an 
especially difficult time. Despite church buildings being closed, the Church remained 
present for the group members. Three members have continued to attend the group 
online weekly.   

For the foreseeable future, the group will need to remain online, in line with 
government advice. However, we hope that we can meet up in person as soon as it is 
safe to do so; and the church continue to be there for those who are lonely, using a 
medium such as crafting to share the Good News and Christ’s love for all. 

Tamsyn Jenkins 

House Group 

We ARE a group of four, meeting each Tuesday evening between 7.30 and 9pm. We 
begin the evening by listening to “Pray as you go” kindly supplied by Roy’s phone. We 
normally study various books of the Bible throughout the year but this year we only had 
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until March for our meetings in which we looked at the Gospel of Matthew with 
questions posed by Tom Wright, which inspired some interesting discussions. It is a 
dynamic book where we find stories of danger and hope justice and peace. Well worth 
studying. The evening ends with prayer for needs in our community and the wider 
world. This time of fellowship is valued by us all, drawing us together and strengthening 
our faith. 

Ann Johns 

Prayer Group Report 

Obviously the group has been unable to meet during the last year but I am confident 
that prayer will not have been neglected by those usually involved.  

I am also encouraged by the number of people joining morning prayer live streamed 
and feel much more of a 'group' has developed across the team from that facility. 
Another way forward for the future perhaps? 

Maureen McBane 

Christian Aid 

Carol singing at Morrison’s was not possible in 2020, nothing further to report. 

Dorothy Austin  

Wednesday Social Group 

The Wednesday Social Group was formed nearly four years ago and before the 
pandemic and the lockdown used to meet on the second and fourth Wednesday of every 
month. The Group had gone from strength to strength under a small committee and 
supported by members of TCiWH.  In its early days there were 25 members rising now 
to its height of 60.  Meetings ranged from talks to musical entertainment with the 
occasional Bingo session.   There is always a raffle which is very well supported.  Tea, 
biscuits and chat always followed the entertainment.  Apart from the in house activities, 
normally  two coach outings have been arranged, along with a Christmas lunch at a local 
golf club and a Christmas tea organised by the committee which included a quiz, a visit 
by a choir and a Secret Santa.  Hopefully we will be able to restart again later in the year.    

Brian Miles  
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Buildings and Halls 

Fabric Report 

There was no work organized by the committee during the year 2020-2021. There were 
some investigations into replacing the cloakrooms at St Christopher’s Halls, the quotes 
were higher than anticipated and the pandemic made further progress difficult. 
Replacing the bathrooms remains an important target for this group. 

Trish Burns 

Church Garden @ St. Christopherȭs 

Although I have been able to incorporate some work into my 'allotted lockdown 
exercise' this has mostly involved tidying the area outside of the boundary fence. Swept 
up leaves should be nicely breaking down into leafmold (in the damaged but recycled, 
upturned hall table with wire netting round the legs). The compost bins are also due for 
turning out soon and I have lots of things in pots ready to go in when the weather and 
time allows.  The crocus and daffy cross outside the hall kitchen seems to be coming up 
again hopefully timed for Easter. The raised bed next to the alleyway needs some 
refurbishment so I have much to look forward to...Praise the Lord! 

Maureen McBane 

Maintenance Team ɀ St CÈÒÉÓÔÏÐÈÅÒȭÓ 

 
Date Tasks 
Annual Servicing 

 

 

 

Á October  Boiler Service 
Á October   Portable Appliance Test 
Á A & E Fire Equipment 
Á Lightening Conductor Test       
Á 5yr Insp Electrical Installation - due 2022 

November Á Seat in hall Men's cloak (hinges rusted), seat replaced.  

Very little maintenance needed as use of premises very low.  The odd light bulb and 
batteries replaced.  Some ongoing needs on hold until regular work can be resumed. 
Refurbishing quotes etc. 

Thanks to all helpers. 

Dorothy Baker and Peter Sands 

Maintenance ɀ URC Centre 

Routine maintenance of the URC Centre has continued as usual during the pandemic 
with bulbs and tubes being replaced as required.  The area at the back of the building 
has been cleared this year. If anyone fancies a few hours work in clearing during this 
coming year please let John or Diana know. Last year we  replaced all the heaters in the 
URC Centre with more efficient ones. 

Brian Miles 
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Hall Lettings 

A new decade saw a steady stream of enquiries to hire the halls at The Church in 
Warden Hill. Then on Monday 16th March, we all entered an unprecedented time in our 
lives. Due to Covid-19, everyone was requested to stay home, and all unnecessary 
pastimes were put on hold. Both venues were closed until further notice. This situation 
lasted until the beginning of September. Apart from St Christopher’s Playgroup, who 
started back in June in line with primary schools. Due to social distancing and safety 
concerns, several of the regular groups were unable to start back. Just as some hirers 
were starting to get used to a new routine, 5th November, saw the start of lockdown 2. 

My thanks to everyone for their support and assistance during the year. 

Tom Shepley 

(ÁÌÌ 5ÓÅÒÓȭ 'ÒÏÕÐ 

This group has not been able to meet during the pandemic. 

Trish Burns 

Church/Hall Cleaning 

After an early period of furlough, our cleaner, Teresa, has provided excellent service 
which has been a huge help in enabling our church users to access the building, and our 
Playgroup to stay safe. 

Trish Burns 

 

Heritage Open Day 

This event was held online in 2020. Posters were submitted to the local organizers to 
enable the public to learn a little about our windows.  

Trish Burns 

Window Visits ɀ 3ÔȢ #ÈÒÉÓÔÏÐÈÅÒȭÓ 

We had three possible visits in the pipeline when Coronavirus emerged.  All were 
postponed/cancelled, so there were no group visits in 2020. 

Pam Dainton, Visits Co-ordinator 

Ride and Stride for Gloucester Historic Churches Trust 

Due to the restrictions in September, we did not take an active part in the Ride and 
Stride scheme this year. 

Pam Dainton, Co-ordinator 

Brownies ɀ 31st Cheltenham ɉ3ÔȢ #ÈÒÉÓÔÏÐÈÅÒȭÓɊ 

This year proved to be a very challenging one! 

We began our activities for the year with a trip to the pantomime at The Bacon Theatre. 
It was “Robinson Crusoe and the Pirates” and was enjoyed by all. We followed this with 
a meeting at the hall where the girls produced their own drama about Little Red Riding 
Hood – but the wolf was good and the girl was the baddie! As usual the girls’ ideas were 
very imaginative! 
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In February we had a couple of star themed evenings. We went to Weavers Field to look 
at the night sky. The next week we decorated biscuits and did star activities, including 
making our own constellations using cardboard and torches. 

In March, Alex Adlam visited with some of his large collection of flags. We had fun 
listening to his short talk and then trying to identify the flags which he had brought to 
show us. The following week we made model gardens in cardboard box lids. The girls 
planned what they would have in their dream garden and then modelled it. We had 
planned to plant seeds but then lockdown loomed and Girlguiding stopped all meetings 
overnight.  

In July we were allowed outside meetings (after a lot of paperwork). We went for a walk 
across the fields to Shurdington Church. It was a lovely sunny evening and the girls 
were excited to be with their friends. We admired some stones which the local Brownies 
had decorated and left by the path in the churchyard and then walked back. 

In October indoor meetings were allowed with various restrictions in place. We were 
only allowed half of the girls at each meeting which was difficult, but the girls were so 
pleased to be back that it was worth it. We played some “Covid-adapted” games and 
activities. November was lockdown again. Finally in December we had 2 more meetings. 
We decorated bottles with snowmen pictures and put fairy lights inside them. The 
chatter amongst the (socially distanced) girls as they coloured their pictures was lovely 
to hear. 

Margaret Comley, Brownie Leader 

URC Rainbows and Brownies 

We have nothing to report for Brownies and Rainbows.  We have not operated since 
March 2020 and are awaiting permission from Girlguiding to meet indoors once again.  

Kirsty Jenkins 

 

Other 

Reports were not received from the Gardening Club, Playgroup or Cubs for 2020. 

 

 

 

[END] 

 

 

 


